CROSS COUNTY LIBRARY
BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING
December 10, 2013
Call to Order and Roll Call: The meeting was called to order at 4:10pm by Chairperson Carolyn Imboden at the Cross County Library with five (5) Board members present; Kitty Bingham, George Anne Draper, Carolyn Imboden, Reta Ragland and Joy Shepherd plus; John Paul Myrick, East Central Arkansas Regional Library System Director, and Claire Miller, Cross County Library Branch Manager. 
Reading and Acceptance of Minutes:

There were no minutes to be accepted at this time.
Public Participation and Communications:
Trustees of Cross County Library received a thank you note from Kitty Bingham for making the Cross County flu clinics a success.
Financial Reports and approval of bills:

The October and November 2013 Financial Reports were presented.  Reta Ragland asked if the October Financials reflected the matured CD and redistribution of funds.  Kitty Bingham asked if the Endowment Fund total had really jumped as much as the report reflected.  John Paul said he would look into it and give a report at the next Board Meeting. 
Kitty Bingham moved to accept the October 2013 and November 2013 Cross County Library Financials as presented. Reta Ragland seconded the motion. All aye. Motion carried.
Operation Reports: 

The November Cross County Library Statistics were presented and discussed.  

John Paul pointed out that there is a large possibility that the circulation statistics have been inflated due to figuring check-ins into the total circulation numbers.  He also believes because of previous knowledge of TLC circulation software, errors may be attributed to TLC also.  Carolyn Imboden mentioned that although the statistics may be inflated, there still has been a downward trend.  John Paul said that he can’t explain it.  The library seems to be busier now than when he first started.  There is no doubt that the library is being used.  He thinks that offering Overdrive will help the statistics to.
Staff Reports:

Claire Miller reported on programs held in Cross County during November.  87 people attended these programs.  She mentioned the Holiday Open House featuring a concert by Brian and Terri Kinder with the Christmas Parade immediately following.  She also reported that Tammy Miller will be making weekly trips to Cherry Valley, Hickory Ridge and Augusta and working in Parkin on Tuesdays and Thursdays.  The library was scheduled as the Program at Rotary and Claire will become a member at this meeting.  Claire also reported on plans to update the adult nonfiction collection and move more materials through the branches.
John Paul Myrick reported on an upgrade to Tumble Books and joining Library2Go, an Overdrive Consortia in Arkansas.  He also reported on a new contract with Unifirst that provides weekly service of our restrooms as well as new rugs.  He also reported on a new fueling system that will be much more effective. He also discussed his decision to move away from TLC to Atrium by Book Systems.  This ILS system is more affordable than TLC and is also much more user friendly.  He mentioned doing an inventory of the collection before the switch to help the transition go more smoothly.  Mr. Myrick asked if there were any objections to this migration. There were none. 
Unfinished Business:
Reta Ragland had previously asked for the current pay rates for all of the Cross County employees as well as any raises received within the last year.  John Paul provided the information.  There was no further discussion.  John Paul presented a breakdown of the bonuses earned by ECARLS staff if 2013.  The Trustees wanted John Paul to receive a bonus as well.  Joy Shepherd moved to include John Paul Myrick in the bonus program for 2013 at a rate of 10% of his rated, prorated to the two months he had been on the job. Reta Ragland seconded the motion.  All aye, motion carried.  
Director John Paul Myrick submitted amendments for the 2013 Cross County Library General Fund Budget.  These amendments included reimbursements and donations received by the following categories: Summer Reading, General Programs, Adult Materials, and Children’s Materials.  By including these amendments in the budget, many of the overages have been accounted for.  Joy Shepherd moved to accept the amendments to the 2013 Cross County Library Budget.  Reta Ragland seconded the motion.  All aye, motion carried.

Director John Paul Myrick presented the revised 2014 Cross County Library Budget for approval.  Kitty Bingham moved to accept the 2014 Cross County Library Budget as submitted.  Joy seconded the motion.  All aye, motion carried.    
New Business:
Director John Paul Myrick recommended that the 2013 Holiday Schedule be altered to mirror that of the County Offices.  Circulation Statistics were reviewed and it was noted that library use was down the week of Christmas 2012.  Reta Ragland moved to adopt the schedule, close all Cross County Library Branches Wednesday, December 25th through Friday, December 27th and provide the Director with discretion regarding closures. Kitty seconded the motion.  All aye, motion carried.

John Paul then presented the 2014 Holiday/Meeting Schedule. Board Meetings were moved to the end of the month rather than the beginning of the month to assist in providing current financials for board packets. Joy Shepherd asked and members discussed that meetings be moved to 3:00 PM. Reta Ragland made the motion to change meeting times. Joy Shepherd seconded the motion and it carried.   

John Paul discussed the significant amount of old financial and operational records stored in the library.  With some research, he found that we should use the records retention and disposition schedule created for County entities.  He reported that the staff will be going through these records, using the schedule mentioned above, and determining which should remain and which should be destroyed. The Board will be notified of all destroyed records.  

John Paul stated that the Friends of the Cross County Library would like to donate a new bronze statue to place on the North Side of the Building near the window.  This new bronze would be a bench with a little boy and girl seated on either side. 
John Paul mentioned his plans to use memorial funds in honor of Mr. and Mrs. Pitchford to purchase a flag pole with both the Flag of the United States and the Arkansas State Flag.  We are one of the few county buildings in Wynne that does not have a flag pole.  The flag pole will contain a plaque honoring the Pitchfords.  Joy Shepherd moved to purchase the flag pole and plaque in honor of the Pitchfords and to have the pole lighted in an amount not to exceed $3000.  George Anne seconded the motion. All aye, motion carried.  

John Paul recommended that the library move our reserve and savings funds into several locations to ensure that our money is fully protected by FDIC insurance and to maximize returns.  He provided a list of various rates.  Joy Shepherd moved to move CD 35 plus $20,000 into the two financial institutions with the best rates at the Director’s discretion.  Reta Ragland seconded the motion.  All aye, motion carried.         
Trustee Comment Period: 
N/A
Adjournment: 

Joy Shepherd moved to adjourn the meeting.  Reta Ragland seconded the motion.  All aye, motion carried.  The meeting was adjourned at 6:19pm. 
Respectfully submitted, 

Claire Miller, Branch Manager of Cross County Library
